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Vale Pat Hope 

Died 3 February 2017  

 

Notes by Barry Golding: in loving memory of a great and selfless man, my previous university manager, a 

valued mentor, a huge GDT champion, and an inspirational friend. 

Many GDTA members, along with family and friends were at Patrick Hopeôs funeral in Ballarat on  

13 February 2017 to say farewell to a great man and an enormous contributor to the GDTA and its 

Committee for almost 25 years.  For close to 20 years, Patrick was our very effective and greatly valued 

Treasurer.  Frankly, without Patrick, the Great Dividing Trail would not have happened at all. 

Patrick Charles Hope was born in the UK in 1937, and died in 

Ballarat on 3 February 2017 after a long and debilitating illness.  

Patrick made huge and selfless community contributions to many 

community organisations and causes for much of his time in Ballarat 

and region, including his hometown of Buninyong, leading to him 

justly being awarded an OAM (Order of Australia Medal).  

Patrick made a huge contribution over many decades to the 

University of Ballarat and its antecedent organisations, at one stage 

acting as its Deputy Vice Chancellor.  Patrick is survived by his wife.  

Pat, often called óPKô (Pat Kelso) to distinguish between the two 

Pats, has also been a huge and valued contributor to both the GDTA 

and Ballarat Bushwalking and Outdoor Club over a similar period.  

PKôs daughter, Karen Snibson gave a totally honest, at times funny, 

and at other times very moving and inspirational eulogy fitting of the 

great man.  Patrick will be sadly missed by all who knew him. 

Barry 

Photo courtesy of Federation University Australia, Patrick Hope on right 

 

Twilight walk, Daylesford area, 26
th

 February 
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Walking and Cycling ï Local Government views 

Four Local Government Authorities (LGAs), Mt Alexander Shire, City of Ballarat, Hepburn Shire and 

Moorabool Shire, all generously accepted GDTAós invitation to send a representative to talk to the 

committee about walking and cycling and their understanding of the Great Dividing Trail within their 

municipality. 

This is third time we have invited visitors to meet prior to our normal Committee meeting.  The first invitation 

was to members of Visitor Information Centres across the region.  The second was to mountain bike 

representatives.  All three have proved very enlightening and have greatly increased mutual understanding. 

The notes below in italics comprise Barry Goldingôs brief summary of what we heard from the four LGA 

representatives at our March 2017 meeting. 

¶ Jason Taylor, Director, Sustainable Development, Mount Alexander Shire: Noted that trails have not sat 
comfortably in any particular managerôs brief; Mt Alexander has a cycling and walking strategy; no one 
person is implementing it; a $2 million funding application has been lodged to build paths and trails 
including for disability access; the Castlemaine to Maldon 17km cycling and walking track is now open, 
representing a $1 million total investment; the Shire recognises walking involves 60% of residents 
compared to 5% team sports; the Harcourt Mountain Bike Park is under construction, and due for 
completion by 2018. 

¶ Mark Patterson, Executive Manager, Sport and Active Living, City of Ballarat: Mark is new to his role and 
therefore less familiar with tracks and trails, he came to the GDTA meeting to learn and ensure continuity; 
Ballaratôs focus is moving from ôsport and recreationô to óactive livingô, with activity linked to health and 
wellbeing outcomes; the City Council is currently looking at road cycling connections, such as between 
Wendouree and the CBD ensuring riders have a safe riding environment; Mark acknowledged that less 
organised activity is very important, and noted that cycling tracks are available on their website. 

¶ Mick Hynes, Community and Economic Development Project Coordinator, Hepburn Shire: Mickôs role 
includes oversight of recreation, culture and infrastructure; he sees a big mountain bike push underway in 
the Creswick area on the edge of the GDT; he noted that bike paths are now established around the 
RACV Resort Golf Course; cross country running is also growing on tracks out of Hepburn; the Daylesford 
to Woodend trail has stalled because of logistical route challenges; Hepburn walking and cycling strategy 
(2011) was recently amended; track and trail maintenance is a huge issue for all tracks beyond the initial 
funding; he mentioned four óCrossing Bordersô projects currently within Hepburn Shire. 

¶ Joe Morgan-Payler, Urban Designer, Moorabool Shire Council: Joe works out of Bacchus Marsh; noted 
that tracks and trails are part of his brief; Moorabool has a walking and cycling strategy; he often gets 
asked (but understands) why the Railway Station and the óboring roadô in between is the start point and 
route to central Bacchus Marsh; he acknowledges the Lerderderg Track gets less use and attention than 
the Goldfields Track; there are ongoing discussions with Parks Vic re mountain bike riding occurring in the 
Lerderderg Park; he acknowledges the decline of multiday walking and huge growth of mountain bike 
activity in the Shire; Joe sees future mountain bike tracks in the Lerderderg as a positive development in 
the future. 

Some of the points to take away:  

¶ Over 65 per cent of the [Mt Alexander Shire] population walks, but only around 5% participates in 
organised sports.  However more funding goes to organised sport, but that is changing. 

¶ There has been a significant increase in mountain biking and a drop off in trail walkers in all LGAs.  
Harcourt and Creswick will both be the hub of major mountain biking trails. 

¶ Ballarat is focussing on cycling paths/ connections in the city to encourage children and families to ride. 

¶ There is difficulty in getting money for ongoing maintenance of tracks. 

¶ Trail running is increasing in popularity.  A 22 km event recently held in Hepburn Shire on a section of 
the Goldfields Track attracted 300 competitors. 

GDTAôs 25th Anniversary October 2017 

Yes GDTA turns 25 this year.   

There will be a celebratory lunch at Elphinstone Pub starting around 1.00pm, after Richardôs orchid walk on 

Fryers Ridge, Sunday 22 October.  See the Walks Program, page 7. 

All welcome, more details closer to the date. 
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Mountain Bike Orienteering championships on Track 

Goldfields Track multi-use track status was enjoyed around Barkstead on 

Sunday 19
th
 March, during the Victorian Mountain Bike Orienteering 

Championships.  1/3rd of the 79 riders were from inter-state.  Two young 

men from WA commented on how much they liked the varied forest 

environment. 

Ken Dowling 

Walkers and bikes on Track é. a Maze.. ing  

From Facebook:  Re-routing the maze of bike and walking tracks for the 

Goldfields Track in the Slaty Creek, Creswick, area.   Surveyor Bill Casey 

and mountain bike man Andy Bos getting on famously.  Changes are 

being made for the 2nd edition of the Goldfields Track Guidebook (due 

out this spring 2017). 

Gib Wettenhall 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Rugged water race near Wolfes Rd 

is to remain a walking track only 

 

Castlemaine to Maldon Walking and Cycling Trail 
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Wombat Forest and Daylesford Area -  Autumn Planned Burning and Fuel 
Management  

DELWP have provided this map of the areas programmed for treatment, and held a Community Information 

Session in Daylesford on 8 March.  Information provided by:  

Yvonne Anson |Senior Community Partnerships Officer | Midlands  
Forest, Fire and Regions | Department of Environment, Land, Water and Planning  
402 Mair Street Ballarat 3350 
T: 03 5336 6642 | M: 0438 981 324 | E: yvonne.anson@delwp.vic.gov.au  
delwp.vic.gov.au  
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